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The Minnesota Oncology Data Managers Monitor
PRESIDENTS MESSAGE
I’ve had some time to think about this message, and I hope it reaches open ears and open minds as I lay out my own thoughts on paper. I think back to 2010, the start of my career as a tumor registrar. While it doesn’t feel like that long ago, it has been six years already….my oldest daughter wasn’t quite 2 years old yet, and that really puts things in perspective. I think back to my fear and anxiety learning rules that needed to be applied to my everyday work life accurately, timely, and efficiently. While I feel I have made strides in my application of those rules, I am reminded every day that I don’t know EVERYTHING….and that’s okay! EVERYTHING could change. 

Our profession is overflowing with people who could probably pass as doctors for the depth of knowledge and understanding required and/or sought out over the length of our careers as tumor registrars, and we are protective and maybe even defensive of that knowledge at times. We are surrounded by brilliant minds, including our own, and at times we feel we are the only ones who really “get” just HOW MUCH we know. BUT, it’s important for us to remember we don’t know everything…..and that’s okay. 

We have faced and still face many changes, a well-known fact amongst those in our profession.  When processes, rules, or routine change, it comes with a feeling of uncertainty and even a bit of anxiety.  In the wake of, and facing these changes, we must be confident in our knowledge, but not let fear of the unknown paralyze us professionally. We need to be working at the top of our credentials, and that means staying curious about change – an idea that I need to be reminded of almost daily. When we stay curious, we allow our minds to take in the knowledge, explore it, and apply it.  I will quote Buddha here, “Nothing is forever except change.”

I look forward to serving MCRA in the capacity of President for 2016, and I am committed to staying curious and engaged throughout the year, as we face the coming changes together.

Respectfully-

Heidi Leach, RHIT, CTR

MCRA President

NCRA

Submitted by Heidi Leach

On the heels of the National Cancer Registrars Association 42nd Annual Educational Workshop, I would like to share a few things I took away from an extremely educational conference. While my take-homes are short summaries, I would highly suggest investigating any of these further if they spark your interest. 

First topic is the highly talked about and much anticipated release of the AJCC 8th Edition Staging Manual.  Dr. Mahul Amin, Editor in Chief, highlighted the major changes to what is anticipated to be a similar layout with several additions. There will be updates to general staging rules, histologic classifications, and grading systems. There will be new chapters and staging systems, split/merged/deleted chapters, a new imaging section in each chapter, and additional prognostic factors to be included in selecting stage. A highlight of this presentation was the announcement of dedication. This manual has seen dedication to many renowned physicians, historically; however, THIS edition, is dedicated to ALL CANCER REGISTRARS! A wonderful testament to what we do!   The manual is scheduled to be published in October 2016 for use with cases diagnosed January 1, 2017 and thereafter. 

Next, for CoC-accredited facilities, there are now 18 measures being evaluated in CP3R. Measures now include Bladder, Breast, Cervix, Colon, Endometrium, Gastric, Lung, Melanoma, Ovary, and Rectum diagnosed 2010-2013. Continue to be vigilant in reporting your data correctly to assist your facility in evaluating these measures at the highest level of accuracy. 

Also, the Rapid Quality Reporting System (RQRS) will soon be called RCRS, Rapid Cancer Reporting System, to include all cancer sites. Remember the participation in this data collection and submission process is a requirement for CoC-accredited facilities with timing and data elements applied beginning 2017. If your facility has already established and implemented a process for participation in RQRS and is willing to share this process with other members, I invite you to share with membership. May we all be successful in this change in data collection processes. 

Lastly, for all those interested, there was an amazing presentation by Dr. Brian Lawenda, “The Essentials of Integrative Oncology.” Not only did Dr. Lawenda speak on the effectiveness of integrative therapies in the oncology setting, he offered wonderful resources for general health and wellbeing. He touched on therapies such as acupuncture for hot flashes, probiotics for radiation-induced diarrhea. He described the anti-cancer effects of earthen products such as ginseng, fish oil, saffron, turmeric, green tea, mushroom extract and the like. He discussed the pandemic of sugar in our country and what effect our glycemic load has on our bodies and immune system. If you would like to learn more about Integrative Oncology and Therapies, he offered a website, www.ewg.org. There, you can learn more about the “toxic burden” every day foods carry and how you can integrate natural foods for a healthier life. 

I can’t say enough about the level of education this conference offered, and I look forward to future opportunities to expand my knowledge of this ever-changing field. 

MCSS REPORT  
Carol Forbes-Manske
Erin Hammell has been hired as a Field Service Representative for MCSS.  We are advertising for RHIT’s or RHIA’s for data management positions within MCSS.  Field Service staff are still working on case reports for 2013 and will start on 2014 case reports (which means more chart reviews) shortly.  Notes from SEER/NCRA/CDC-NPCR meetings in April will be posted on the MCRA website.  Information from these meetings include the MPH Manual being renamed to the Solid Tumor Rules in 2017.  SEER Summary Stage 2017 manual and the Solid Tumor Rules manual should be available soon after the AJCC 8th Edition is available.  There is a new protocol regarding CAnswer Forum issues when AJCC Topic questions are not answered, complete or discrepant responses are given, or an unprofessional tone is given in the response.  Registrars can forward their CAnswer Forum post (pertaining to AJCC Topics only) to the MCSS state registry education trainer (carol.forbes-manske@state.mn.us) who will review the case and forward on to CDC/NPCR.  They in turn will review the issue and forward onto Donna Gress at AJCC.  This will elicit a quick response which will be sent to the CDC/NPCR staff person and the state/central registry educator/trainer who will then forward the response to the original person.
Carol Forbes-Manske, CTR
MCSS  MDH

TREASURERS REPORT
Amanda Hlad

The current MCRA bank account balance is $10,123.  The cash flow report for 2016 to date shows $1920 remaining to cover expenses for the year.  The known expenses for the remaining year is $1605.  This includes the NAACCR webinars and MCRA website fees.  The miscellaneous line item under the NCRA conference on the cash flow report are the items that were donated by MCRA for the basket raffle.

An audit was completed on dates January 1, 2014 to December 31, 2014 and January 1, 2015 to December 31, 2015 by Ruth Schoen.  All deposit and withdrawal transactions were audited for each year and had supporting documentation without any issues identified.  A copy of the audit report will remain in the Treasurer files.  Please feel free to contact me with any questions.

*******************************************************

Cash Flow (1/01/2016 through 04/25/2016)
INFLOWS

     2016 Membership Dues
      $4,145.00
TOTAL INFLOWS 


$4,145.00
OUTFLOWS

Laptop Computer & Software 
                 $449.32
NCRA Meeting

   MCRA – President Elect Support                 $1,601.51
   Miscellaneous



$143.91

 TOTAL NCRA Meeting  
   
             $1,745.42
Website

   Domain Account


$29.85
   TOTAL Website



$29.85

TOTAL OUTFLOWS     
             $2,224.59
OVERALL TOTAL                               $1,920.41
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Bylaws
Linda Vanstrom
A copy of the MCRA Bylaws is located in the Members section of the MCRA Website. After logging into the Website, double click on the word Documents near the top of the screen. There you will find, not only the Bylaws, but also copies of the MCRA Operations Calendar, the Policy and Procedure Manual and the MCRA Job Descriptions. 

According to Article X, Section 1: Proposal of Amendments
Amendments to these Bylaws may be proposed by any MCRA Committee. Individual voting members may propose amendments provided such proposals are accompanied by the written endorsement of at least two (2) additional voting members of MCRA. All proposals for amendments shall be submitted to the Bylaws Committee Chairperson who shall present them to the Bylaws Committee and then to the Executive Committee. Proposed amendments which receive approval of the Executive Committee shall be submitted to the MCRA membership.

Last year, Melissa Shankey and Heidi Leach spent many hours reviewing and updating the Policy and Procedure Manual.  Anyone planning to take the CTR exam might want to look at the policies titled CTR Exam Preparation Materials and CTR Exam Reimbursement. 

For members who might need financial assistance to attend approved educational programs, check out the Scholarship Policy.
Nominating Committee
Submitted by Kim Gums
We would like to thank those who volunteered to remain in their current roles on the executive committee for another year along with the new volunteers for 2016.

New board members for 2016:

Janice Anastasi – President Elect

Candace Schoolmeesters – Professional Development Committee

Jess Klaphake, Abby Leither – MODMM

Trista Leong – Nominating Committee
All roles are currently filled for 2016. We will begin to look for new volunteers this fall for 2017 MCRA.

Thanks,

Kim, Carol & Trista 

PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT
Melissa Shankey, Candace Schoolmeesters
Watch for information to come out soon regarding the Regional Conference this fall with WCRA/MCRA.  Conference dates have been set for September 21st and 22nd in Wisconsin!

Reminder: NAACCR webinars are available on the MCRA website approximately 1 week after the live presentation.  Take some time to view past presentations.
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NCRA has announced the CTR Examination dates for 2016
          February 27 – March 19; 
          June 18 – July 9
          October 15 – November 5
For full information on the 2016 exams, go to www.ctrexam.org
 Website
Holly Zabinski

Have you tried out the new blog yet?  It can be located by going to the Education tab then down to Professional Development:
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The blog will give members an opportunity to chat with each other about issues facing the registry.  It may be improved in the future if this format doesn’t meet the needs of our members.  

The username is still registry and the password is Minnesota16.  
Webinars and job postings are being added when requested.  If there are any questions about posting information on the website, contact me at holly.zabinski@va.gov.

Communications
Jess Klaphake

People to meet:  While we are all very important and special in the lives of our family, friends and careers, I would like to introduce a couple people I had the pleasure of meeting recently.  In this edition, I’d like to welcome back the “spotlight” portion with:
Mona Highsmith:  MCSS.  Brief bio:  I was born in Alaska…   hahahaha, just kidding; I won’t go back that far.

I hail from Texas. I have a BA in Psychology from the University of Texas at San Antonio.  I have been with MCSS for 2 years. Prior to that, I was the Data Manager/Follow-up Coordinator for the Sage Screening Program at MDH for 15 years.  I have been Director of two Family Planning Clinics and a WIC program.  I am married with one child who is special needs.  I also have 5 step children and 5 step grandchildren, all whom live in Texas.  I enjoy challenges and taking the position at MCSS has certainly filled that requirement in my life.   My goal for MCSS and the future MCRS (MN Cancer Reporting System) is to once again be in the forefront of state cancer registries.  

Christine Bushaw:  Rochester Community & Technical College.  I am currently an instructor for the Health Information Technology/Coding Specialist Program at Rochester Community & Technical College (RCTC). Previous to this position, I spent over 30 years at the Mayo Clinic in Rochester beginning my career as a medical secretary and then worked in various supervisory and management roles including my last 7 years managing the HIM Department.  I have a bachelor’s degree in Business Management and a Master’s degree in Human Resource Development/Adult Education from the University of Minnesota.  I obtained my RHIT in 2009.  My newest venture is starting a Cancer Registry Management program at RCTC.  In order to teach for the program I took courses from AHIMA and passed my CTR in October.  Our first courses at RCTC will be fall 2016.  I just attended NCRA’s national conference in Las Vegas and was so impressed with the role that the cancer registrar performs and the recognition they were given at this meeting. In my spare time, I enjoy playing tennis, remodeling my new/old house, and spending time with my family.  
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Membership
Chunny Daiker
2016 Membership Summary: 

· 94 total members. Of those 94 members, 4 are new to the MCRA association and 2 past active members became honorary members due to retirement. 

· 13 members from 2015 did not renew for 2016. 

Membership continues to be open year round and members can join the association anytime! 
  [image: image5.png]2016 MCRA Membership
detailed by Year

T T T T
s | | e
R
[ona] 2 B 0 | 1 1






Meet the 2016 MCRA Executive Committee

Heidi Leach, RHIT, CTR - President:  St. Cloud Hospital/Coborn Cancer Center, St. Cloud.  Member since 2011.
Janice Anastasi, CTR – President Elect:  St. Francis Regional Medical Center, Shakopee.  Member since 1989.
Sandi Kolby, RHIT – Secretary: MCSS.  Member since 2013.
Amanda Hlad, RHIA, CTR – Treasurer:  St. Joseph’s Medical Center, Brainerd.  Member since 2007.
Linda Vanstrom, RHIT, CTR – By-laws:  Minneapolis VA Health Care System, Minneapolis.  
Jess Klaphake, RHIT, CTR – Communications:  St. Cloud Hospital/Coborn Cancer Center, St. Cloud.  Member since 2014.
Chunny Daiker, BS, RHIT, CTR – Membership:  Hennepin County Medical Center, Minneapolis.  Member since 2009.
Candace Schoolmeesters, Melissa Shankey – Professional Development
Holly Zabinski, RHIT – Website:  St. Cloud VA Medical Center, St. Cloud.  Member since 2006.
Kimberly Gums, Carol Forbes-Manske, Trista Leong – Nominating Committee
Carol Forbes-Manske, CTR – MCSS Liaison:  MCSS, St. Paul.  Member since 1986.
We Are Professionals Who

Manage data describing the diagnosis and treatment of cancer. Promote quality cancer data collection and cancer program management.
